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Board of Trustees Meeting

MINUTES of Meeting

Wednesday, November 18, 2015
6:00-8:00 pm 
Holland Bloorview, Executive Boardroom, Room 5E100
Present:
E. Anagnostou 
M. Ballantyne
B. Cooper
L. Hicks 
C. Hopper


C. Hunt
R. Laxer 
A. Maharaj 
G. Milo-Manson 
J. Morrison


W. Onuwa 
H. Ort 
M. Rappolt
L. Torneck


Sr. Management:  
S. Hawken
J. Hunter 
D. Savage
B. Sybring 
M. O’Keefe

Guests:
K. Adamson
L. Beesley
V. Tsang


Regrets:
T .Chau 
J. Hanigsberg 
J. Lam 
R. McLeod 
T. Muir


Recorder:

B. Webster
Opening Remarks by Chair

J. Morrison called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.  She indicated that J. Hanigsberg is attending the Kenneth B. Schwartz Compassionate Healthcare Dinner in Boston tonight in recognition and appreciation of Holland Bloorview’s important role as the first hospital in Canada to join the Schwartz Center. Dr. Golda Milo-Manson has agreed to preside as Acting President & CEO in J. Hanigsberg’s absence.
There have been several exciting events held at the hospital over the past couple of weeks including the BRI Symposium and the Evening of Possibility. Trustees were in attendance at both events.
Education Session - The Holland Bloorview Story: The first hospital in Canada to advance Schwartz Compassionate Care Rounds
J. Morrison introduced the speakers for the education session.  Judy Hunter is Vice President, Human Resources, Organization Development & Business Affairs. She is the executive lead for the Inspire Our People strategic theme and provided leadership to the strategy and plan for implementation of Schwartz Centre Rounds at Holland Bloorview.  Keith Adamson is Senior Director for Collaborative Practice and was instrumental in bringing the Schwartz Rounds to Holland Bloorview and continues as the administrative lead on the Schwartz Rounds Planning Committee. Lori Beesley is a family-centred care specialist at Holland Bloorview. She manages the Family Leadership Program, matching family leaders to requests made by staff both at the hospital and the Bloorview Research Institute (BRI). Lori is also a parent of a young man with a disability. 

J. Hunter reminded Trustees that we are the first member site in Canada; there are 375 sites in the US and 120 in the UK. Sunnybrook Health Sciences Centre just received notice that they have also been approved.  Four Schwartz Rounds were held this year with 5 planned for 2016.  All have been extremely well attended with much better turnout than expected. One of the keys to its success is the layout of the forum, with all participants (including presenters) on common ground. Participation is encouraged and supported. K. Adamson reported that there is a rigorous research component to the program which is funded through a Foundation grant.  Preliminary data was shared on reductions in perceived work stress. Future research opportunities are being explored. L. Beesley has been a parent at Holland Bloorview for 19 years and recently became a member of staff. She has gone to each of the Rounds and shared some personal insights with the Board.
The Chair thanked them for their very inspiring presentation and asked for an update next year.
Declaration of Conflict of Interest for Meeting

The Chair asked whether anyone wished to declare a conflict of interest on any of the items slated for discussion at this Board meeting, and there were none.
1.0
Consent Agenda
The Chair asked for a Motion to approve the Consent Agenda as pre-circulated. 
MOTION: It was MOVED by Lynda Torneck and SECONDED by Av Maharaj that the Board of Trustees of Holland Bloorview Kids Rehabilitation Hospital approve the Consent Agenda of November 18, 2015 as pre-circulated.
1.1
 Agenda – November 18, 2015

1.2
 Minutes – October 21, 2015
1.3
 Board Standing Committee Reports – November 2015
Torneck / Maharaj








CARRIED

2.0 
  President and CEO Report
G. Milo-Manson presented the President & CEO report.  Questions arose regarding the new funding received for 4 new AFP physician positions. She indicated that recruitment will begin in the new year and all positions should be filled within the next calendar year. There will be additional costs associated with these positions which will impact the operating budget which will be closely monitored.
The increase in expenses associated with interpreter services was discussed. Dr. Milo-Manson explained that it is associated with our changing demographics and the fact that the service is very costly.  The team is exploring more inexpensive ways to provide the service i.e. by telephone.
A question was asked about the roof leak. B. Sybring reported that we are working closely with our legal counsel and roofing experts in developing the claim related to remediation. J. Hanigsberg has been kept advised of the progress.  C. Hopper as a Trustee with extensive relevant industry experience has been provided with information and has agreed to work with management.
3.0

Business Arising
3.1    
Board of Trustees Retreat - Debrief
J. Morrison thanked the Board for their participation in last month’s Retreat. Although the feedback was primarily positive she encouraged Trustees to provide comments on the evaluation forms when expectations are not met.  The next steps include priority setting by the senior management team. J. Hanigsberg will provide an update at the January Board Meeting.
4.0    
New Business
4.1
Plexxus Membership Renewal
B. Sybring reviewed Holland Bloorview’s membership history with Plexxus noting that we have been a member of the back office integration initiative with 10 other hospitals since April 2006.  To date Plexxus focus has been primarily on supply chain and implementation of a computerized financial information system solution.  During this period Holland Bloorview has experienced savings approaching $100,000 per annum in procurement costs, operational costs which are in the best quartile when compared to other collaborative purchasing consortia.  Plexxus has been very supportive in helping us to manage the requirements of the legislated Broader Public Sector Procurement Guidelines.  

With the approaching expiration of the current agreement in March 2016, Plexxus and its members developed a new Target Operating Model and strategy to achieve even better outcomes and functional excellence over the coming 5 years. The model and implications of the new agreements for Holland Bloorview were reviewed with the Business & Audit Committee at their meeting this week.  
It is the recommendation of the Business & Audit Committee that the Board approve renewal of the agreements with Plexxus Member Hospitals and Plexxus effective April 1, 2016.

MOTION:  It was MOVED by Christopher Hopper and seconded by Cally Hunt, that the Board of Trustees approve the recommendation from the Business & Audit Committee to renew the agreements with Plexxus Member Hospitals and Plexxus effective April 1, 2016 
Hopper / Hunt







CARRIED
4.2
Financial Statements to September 30, 2015
B. Sybring reviewed the Financial Statements to September 30, 2015. Our operating position for the six month period ended September 30, 2015 reflects a surplus of $870,043 (August $235,427 deficit) or $28,116 worse than budget (excluding building depreciation).   The dramatic improvement in the month is due to capital gains ($633,227) realized on a $2 million withdrawal from the investment portfolio, savings from lower inpatient occupancy, and vacations taken early in the month.   We are forecasting a surplus of approximately $750,000 for the year.  
C. Hunt indicated that the Business & Audit Committee is very comfortable with the results as presented.

MOTION: It was MOVED by Cally Hunt, and seconded by Harry Ort, that the Board of Trustees approve the Financial Statements for the months ended September 30, 2015 for Holland Bloorview Kids Rehabilitation Hospital as pre-circulated.  

Hunt / Ort








CARRIED
5.0
Reports
5.1
Board Performance Indicators Report Q2 – July-September 2015

D. Savage presented the Performance Indicators Report for Q2 which highlights both successes and challenges.  A question was raised regarding the reason for the high number of cancellations for Autism appointments. D. Savage explained that there are a number of reasons including the health of the child and unanticipated issues that arise. Analysis is underway to try to understand more fully.
5.2
Quality Committee Report
R. Laxer highlighted a few of the key presentations brought to the Quality Committee on October 14th: – Keith Adamson, Senior Director of Collaborative Practice presented on the work being done on outcome measures and the creation of a central repository of outcome tools being widely used by clinicians to positively impact care

- Patient Stories – over the next year the plan is to bring 3 patient stories to the Board to align and advance the understanding of the client within the governance structure

- A retrospective review of medication incidents by the Pharmacy team was presented. Most cases fell into the categories “no harm” or “mild harm” but there is still the need for a close review of trends to identify processes to improve safety.
It was noted that Nick Joachimides, Manager of Patient Safety has been asked by Accreditation Canada to serve on an expert panel to advise on revisions to the accreditation standards in Medicine Services. J. Morrison will write a letter of congratulations to Nick on behalf of the Board.
5.3
Medical Advisory Committee Report

G. Milo-Manson presented the Medical Advisory Committee report and indicated that it was discussed at today’s Quality Committee meeting. Trustees found the chart on medication incidents difficult to read because of control limit/ceiling lines. G. Milo-Manson will ask S. Pagura to revise the chart to allow for an easier understanding of the data.
5.4
Foundation Report

S. Hawken reported that the Foundation is conducting a deep dive to find ways to be more effective and efficient and to raise more awareness and funds. She will bring her observations and recommendations to the Foundation Board in January.  One of her key priorities is working with J. Hanigsberg and the hospital as an equal partner.
She announced that the Evening of Possibility raised $519K (gross) on November 16th. This is a record amount with the highest net to date. 

6.0
Adjournment

J. Morrison announced that the December Board meeting has been cancelled. A New Year’s celebration will be held immediately following the January Board meeting on January 20, 2016.

She reminded Trustees to make their annual gift to the Foundation if they have not yet done so and to ensure they sign up to attend at least one Quality Committee and Family Advisory Committee meeting.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m. 
Janet Morrison, Chair
             Board of Trustees
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